
Academic Programs
Annual Assessment Report

Part 1. General Information
Program(s) Discussed: Honors

Current Semester: winter/spring 2023

Date of Assessment Meeting(s): n/a

Participants in Assessment Meeting(s): Daniel Kilbride

On-Campus Users
☐ Freely available
☐ Available upon request
☐ Unavailable

Off-Campus Users
☐ Freely available
☐ Available upon request
☐ Unavailable

Part 2. Assessment Process
2A. Learning Goals
Prompt: Paste your program learning goals here, then, address the following questions in a sentence or two: Did you
gather data on all of your program’s student learning goals? If not, which student learning goals did you measure in this
assessment cycle?

New learning goals for the honors program were introduced in the fall 2022 undergraduate bulletin.
The former goals were:

● engage in critical and integrative thinking
● apply the knowledge and skills of at least one discipline to ask and answer questions effectively
● engage actively in learning
● communicate effectively and eloquently.

The new goals are that students in the honors program will:

● Participate actively in their learning;
● Experience depth or breadth of scholarship;
● Discern and reflect on applying their academic experiences to the needs of the world.

The older learning goals were difficult to assess and, in an environment where the mission-based
programs have experienced significant staff attrition, very labor intensive to try to assess. The newer
goals are easier to assess and are also more consistent with the mission of the Honors Program:

The Honors Program at John Carroll University is committed to modeling academic excellence
to the campus. The Program strives to provide a community where its students participate in
innovative, collaborative coursework; engage in intensive experiential learning activities like
immersion trips, study tours, and internships; and experience depth or breadth of scholarship.
Inspired by the University’s Ignatian tradition, the Honors Program seeks to inspire the wider



campus by its commitment to the Liberal Arts, by inculcating its students a lifelong thirst for
knowledge, and in encouraging habits of reflection and discernment that inspires students to
apply their intellectual talents to meeting the needs of the world.

The program did not gather data on these learning goals because, as I will explain below, it is not
necessary to do so.

2B. Measuring Learning
Prompt: In one or two paragraphs, describe your assessment process. What tools did you use to attempt to measure
student learning? Where and how were

men





Prompt: Briefly summarize the feedback you received from the Institutional Assessment Committee about your last
report.

I cannot locate feedback from the 2016 report.

5B. Response to Feedback
Prompt: Briefly describe how your program has made use of the feedback.

See above, 5A.

5C. Request for Feedback
Prompt: Do you have questions or concerns you would like the IAC or the Office of Institutional Effectiveness to
address?

Yes please. Since the program needs to essentially start an assessment regimen from scratch, we
need pretty comprehensive feedback. In particular, I would use suggestions on how to find out
whether students are engaged learners in the honors classes. I would also like to measure whether
efforts to change the program’s culture are bearing fruit.

Part 6. Evidence
6A. Of Changes
Prompt: Look at previous Annual Assessment Reports to see what changes that the program planned to make at that
time. If the changes have been made, please submit evidence of the change (department meeting minutes, syllabi or
Bulletin pages from before and after the change). If you have decided to not make change, please provide your
rationale.

The most significant change proposed in the 2016 report was to phase out honors classes that were
open for all students to enroll and to switch to courses that were open only to students in the
program. That change was phased in at the same time as the integrative core curriculum and it has
been in place for several years. It was an important and necessary change. Many honors classes
enrolled a small minority of honors students, and the identity and sense of community in the
program inevitably suffered. Moreover, the 2016 report suggested that satisfaction with open
honors courses was not as strong as honors-exclusive courses. I cannot document that but I am
certain it is correct, based on my experience as an instructor back then.

6B. of Impact of Changes
Prompt: Consider the changes reported in Part VI of this and previous reports. What impact has the change had?
When the impact of the changes has been assessed, discuss whether changes have had the intended impact and how
you know. If the change is too recent or assessment is ongoing, you may wait for a future report.

The transition to honors-only classes has had mainly positive impacts. On the negative side, it has
made scheduling more challenging for both students and the director, because we have to offer
fewer sections of classes than we did when any course could be designated as honors. However, the
shift has enabled instructors to implement pedagݕ ll theey䨀e
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